

## Spring 2025 - Marcellus Policy Analysis

# Too Big to Succeed? Towards a Reformed AUKUS

# By Marko Gural

#### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The United States should reform AUKUS to emphasize the partnership's Pillar II (technology sharing) while sidelining Pillar I (transfer of U.S. nuclear-powered submarines to Australia). There are two problems with the U.S.-U.K.-Australia defense partnership. Canberra is unnecessary for a balancing coalition against China in the Indo-Pacific, as it remains far away from any likely contingency. AUKUS's submarine transfer component is also untenable because the United States cannot even build enough submarines for itself, much less its allies and partners. Thus, contrary to Australia Deputy Prime Minister Richard Marles's 2023 statement that AUKUS is "too big to fail," AUKUS is actually too big to succeed.

To solve these issues, Washington should align its ways, means, and ends, as is necessary in any good strategy. The United States should shelve its prospective sale of submarines to Australia and rely on Japan and South Korea for shipbuilding, since the anti-China balancing coalition can continue to obstruct Chinese hegemony in Asia without Australia's inclusion. The United States should also expand AUKUS's Pillar II by inviting more Asian allies and partners to share research on emerging technologies. This step will salvage important remnants of the initial agreement by continuing its spirit of cooperation for decades to come.

In 2023, Australia's Deputy Prime Minister, Richard Marles, swatted aside concerns about the long-term viability of the U.S.-U.K.-Australian defense partnership named AUKUS by claiming that it was "too big to

**Marko Gural** will start as a PhD student in the Department of Political Science at the University of Chicago in autumn 2025. He graduated with a bachelor's degree in political science and history from the University of Notre Dame in May. His research interests include international relations theory and international security, with a focus on why states decide to pursue certain strategies of competition against their adversaries.

The John Quincy Adams Society is a nonpartisan, independent national network of professionals and students focused on U.S. foreign policy, with a centering vision of restraint. The Society does not take specific policy positions and all views, positions, and conclusions expressed in this publication should be understood to be those of the author.

fail." But no policy is too big to fail, or at least to falter: the F-35,<sup>2</sup> Sentinel ICBM,<sup>3</sup> and Afghanistan withdrawal<sup>4</sup> belie confidence in Marles' proposition.

AUKUS was signed to strengthen Australia against China's rise in the short and long term. Pillar I of the agreement pledges that the United States will sell Australia conventionally-armed nuclear-powered *Virginia*-class submarines, that Australia will rotationally base U.S. and U.K. nuclear-powered submarines, and that the allies would jointly develop a new nuclear-powered submarine for production in Australia. Pillar II undertakes collaboration on advanced capabilities. Working with other American allies in East and Southeast Asia, the coalition aims to counter threats to the balance of power and a prospective Chinese drive for regional hegemony.

The central argument of this paper is that the United States should reform AUKUS to emphasize Pillar II while sidelining Pillar I. First, AUKUS's submarine component is unnecessary for balancing China. Australia is a strategic ally for the United States in the Asia-Pacific, but American military materials should predominantly go to Japan, South Korea, and the Philippines, countries more immediately able to respond to territorial incursions around China. In addition, AUKUS creates steep political costs that the United States does not need to run. Second, the United States lacks the industrial engine to fulfill AUKUS. Washington should recognize its deficiencies and take advantage of its depleted defense industrial base to align its grand-strategic means with its balancing ends.

The United States should focus on Pillar II because it facilitates practical allied coordination on critical emerging technologies. Moreover, Japan and South Korea—the most important U.S. allies in the region—have expressed their interest in joining Pillar II. Pooling resources is the optimal strategy to balance China because each ally brings different advantages to the coalition: for example, Japan excels in manufacturing and defense capabilities while South Korea has an upper hand in defense industry and hypersonic technologies. The United States must shift its efforts within AUKUS in order to create a practical and wide-reaching plan should Chinese dominance in the Indo-Pacific become a threat to Washington.

## **Balancing in Theory**

Great powers seek security in a system of self-help, which means that they primarily rely on themselves for protection. States operate in self-help because the international system is anarchic, which means that there is no higher authority above states to protect them. Additionally, because great powers are unsure of others' intentions but know that their peers have the ability to hurt them, great powers must procure capabilities to defend themselves. States engage in balancing behavior to defend themselves, which means that they increase their power to deter or fight adversaries.<sup>9</sup>

States can balance in two ways. Internal balancing means states increase their own military power. States internally balance by arming, which refers to quantitatively increasing military mass through weapons and soldiers, and imitating, wherein they copy the successful military innovations of their peers. The second form of balancing is external: states create alliances to pool their military power against threats. 10 States face trade-offs between internally and externally balancing, since funds spent enhancing another country's military are unavailable for use on one's own forces. But states first internally balance because relying on one's own military capabilities is true self-help; only the pressure of great power war will cause external balancing because it depends on others. 11 Although widely considered a descriptive framework, this logic of internal and external balancing also makes good prescriptive sense: a state can most rely on itself, and should only rely on others in the most dire of circumstances.

# Theory in AUKUS

Because of America's alliance with Australia–in conjunction with its post-World War II hub-and-spokes alliance system in broader Asia–AUKUS's balancing efforts fall squarely in the external category. 12 The United States has maintained an alliance with Australia since 1951, when the ANZUS Treaty compelled Washington to consult and act with Canberra on mutual threats. 13 AUKUS was meant to enhance that alliance in the face of a rising China. In

particular, increasing the capability and capacity of an Australian-based submarine fleet will allow the Royal Australian Navy to maintain stealth across long distances for the ultimate goal of maintaining peace and stability in the Indo-Pacific.<sup>14</sup>

The central pillar of the partnership agreed to rotationally deploy American nuclear-powered submarines (SSNs) out of a port in western Australia, sell a handful of America's new SSNs to Australia, and in the long term provide support for Australia's domestic construction of next-generation SSNs. 15 Australia plays an important role in an anti-Chinese coalition due to its comfortable basing area near the South China Sea and the Philippines. More specifically, nuclear-powered submarines would allow Australia to participate in undersea missions to counter China's naval operations and contribute to an active denial strategy. 16 In addition, SSNs are faster than diesel-electric submarines and can skirt vulnerability by eschewing valuable time often needed to recharge near the surface. Overall, these benefits are meant to increase deterrence against possible Chinese incursions in other countries' waters.17

The Biden Administration hurried to sign AUKUS in 2021 because China's economic and military rise outpaced other Asian giants and theoretically gave Beijing a path towards becoming Asia's hegemon. For example, China has grown into an economic powerhouse in recent decades, witnessing approximately double-digit percent annual GDP growth since the 1980s. It is today the world's second-largest economy. 18 Furthermore, China's defense spending (much of which is opaque) has grown to approximately \$400 billion, a substantial increase since the beginning of the 21st century. Additionally, China has grown its nuclear arsenal after decades of a conservative assured retaliation posture and expects to reach 1,000 operational nuclear warheads by 2030. Finally, China has disturbed its neighbors by engaging in coercion against and militarily incurring onto Taiwan, the Philippines, Japan, and more.<sup>19</sup>

The second pillar of AUKUS pledged the three countries to jointly develop advanced capabilities. Eight capabilities are central to the agreement:

undersea capabilities (separate from SSNs underwater actions, instead focusing on autonomous systems), quantum technologies, autonomous technology more broadly, cyber capabilities (with a particular basis around communications), (counter-)hypersonic technology, electronic warfare, and broad goals in innovation and information sharing.<sup>20</sup>

Oft-overlooked, Pillar II is in reality a critical component of the partnership which may be able to transform the coalition's competitive edge against China. While China has gained a marked quantitative production edge over the United States in submarines, its quality lacks behind America's shipyards. In emerging technologies—AI, 5G, quantum, and the like—China remains a serious competitor.<sup>21</sup>

International relations theory dictates that the United States should lead a balancing coalition against China's rise but would expect Washington to prefer internal over external balancing. Washington has not chosen to do so. How has it fared?

# A Shaky Path

Criticisms of AUKUS abound in Washington, Canberra, and elsewhere. But arguments about how to salvage the ailing agreement have focused on small-scale, step-by-step solutions. These include a spent fuel deal,<sup>22</sup> an updated *Virginia*-class design,<sup>23</sup> and simply spending more money.<sup>24</sup> Each proposal matches Deputy PM Marles' view that AUKUS is too big to fail. This paper's central proposition is a complete rethinking of AUKUS, shelving the submarine sale component of Pillar I and refocusing efforts on Pillar II.

There are two problems with AUKUS's first pillar, which is why the United States should sideline it in favor of emphasizing Pillar II. First, increasing Australia's submarine capacity is unnecessary to balance China, and a focus on other allies in the Asia-Pacific geographically closer to China is warranted. Second, the United States does not have the industrial capacity to build nuclear-powered submarines for another country.

### **Balancing in Practice**

As the theoretical balancing section argues, the United States should primarily focus on internally balancing China. Particular attempts to externally balance—such as increasing capabilities with Japan, South Korea, and the Philippines are sound both because these countries are potential direct casualties of China's rise and can immediately respond to possible Chinese incursions. But Australia is not a prime member of the balancing coalition and stands too far away from China to significantly impact a contingency. AUKUS faces three main problems related to balancing. First, Canberra has little additional power to add to a Washington-led coalition given the inclusion of Tokyo, Seoul, and Manila. The coalition without Australia exceeds China in brute but critical measures such as GDP,<sup>25</sup> defense spending,<sup>26</sup> and total military personnel.<sup>27</sup> Although the Philippines ranks behind Australia on virtually every measure of military and economic power, Manila is easy to include in a balancing coalition because of its direct experience with China's territorial incursions and coercive behavior.

The United States ought to consider several variables when debating whether to maintain Pillar I, which materially binds the naval futures of Canberra and Washington. The most important are deterrence and war-fighting cost-effectiveness. First, Pillar I may perversely decrease the ability of Australia to add towards balancing China. Because the domestic costs of Pillar I are so drastic for Canberra (estimated at hundreds of billions of dollars, more than a slew of major domestic and military programs), Australia may be forced to reduce its military budget for other capabilities.

Indeed, this may be expected, as acquisition, operation, and maintenance costs are already turning out higher than expected. On net, this could lead to a negative impact towards balancing and deterring potential Chinese aggression.<sup>30</sup>

Additionally, it is unclear that analysis of AUKUS

has determined it to be better than alternatives at balancing and deterring. There is little indication from the U.S. government and U.S. Navy that either conducted an analysis of alternatives (AOA) or other comparative analysis regarding other possible courses of action, such as a Washington-Canberra division of labor for SSN and non-SSN missions. Indeed, this lack of thorough planning may signal failure for AUKUS, as the Government Accountability Office (GAO) has noted that programs should not go into development unless procurers can make a sound business case; otherwise, schedule delays, cost growth, and integration issues are common. The U.S. Navy's Littoral Combat Ship (LCS) is one example of such a program, initiated without an AOA and ultimately shortened.<sup>31</sup> In other words, the United States may have a brighter future at balancing and deterring China, but this future is clouded by AUKUS's persistent supporters.

The second worry about strengthening Australia through AUKUS is that Australia is not committed to America's Asia-Pacific security commitments, so building up Australia's SSN fleet does not ensure those material capabilities will come to bear against China. Indeed, Deputy Prime Minister Marles has gone out of his way to clarify that AUKUS does "absolutely not" bind Canberra to the fate of Taiwan. And the United States is concerned that the Australian government's reluctance to so much as discuss the use of SSNs against the PLA will harm deterrence in a conflict that does not directly impact Australia. 33

Supporters of AUKUS claim that the United States must assume Australian support in a crisis or conflict. After all, Australia has fought alongside the United States in every major conflict since World War I. Additionally, they claim that Chinese aggression would naturally infringe on Canberra's interests. 34 These rosy assumptions ignore geography and AUKUS's Pillar II attempts to turn Australia into a bastion of defense. First, a Chinese attempt against Taiwan would not overturn the balance of power and would take place thousands of miles away from Australia. Indeed, given Australia's favorable geography (it is a large island, surrounded by water on all sides) and the current offense-defense balance (which seems to favor defenders), Canberra may even

be able to sit out a major conflict with its security intact.<sup>35</sup> Second, the advanced capabilities on which Pillar II focuses closely mirror capabilities necessary for Australia's offset and development of A2/AD (anti-access/area-denial).<sup>36</sup>

This paper makes no declaration about whether the United States should come to the defense of Taiwan. But if the United States decides to fight, Washington must be sure that its allies—and especially those allies to whom it gives nuclear-powered submarines and with whom it works to develop domestic submarine production—follow its lead. Otherwise, the United States is weakening itself without enhancing deterrence regarding its interests. That situation is a lose-lose outcome for any occupant of the White House.

The final, related, problem stemming from AUKUS's submarine component is that Australia is far away from the East and South China Seas, where a conflagration with China is most likely to break out. In this contingency, it will take time before China feels the impact of any Australian intervention. For example, one report which argues in support of the pact's submarine pillar due to Australia's significance in the Indo-Pacific balance of power admits that stationing submarines in Australia allows SSNs to arrive off China's coast hardly any sooner than if they were stationed in Hawaii. This tead, it would be more advantageous to rely on Japan and South Korea due to their industrial capacity and proximity to a likely sea of battle.

Australia is unnecessary, and possibly harmful, towards a counter-balancing coalition. But external balancing by strengthening Australia is also unfeasible.

# **Industrial Capacity**

Not only is the submarine component of AUKUS unnecessary for balancing China, but the United States also lacks the industrial capacity to see through the program. The construction of the *Virginia*-class submarine is particularly behind schedule, as production has never reached the procured annual expectation of two submarines. Instead, since 2022,

shipbuilders have only produced 1.2 submarines per year. Last year brought further drastic measures: due to a struggling industrial base and fiscal caps, the Navy dropped its Fiscal Year 2025 request from two to one *Virginia*-class. Furthermore, evidence that the Navy is unlikely to maintain expected pace on new SSNs is particularly problematic given the need to increase annual procurement to 2.33 boats per year to cover the sale of submarines under Pillar I to Australia.<sup>38</sup>

Shipbuilding is a critical measure of U.S.-China competition, and the signs do not bode well for Washington. China has the world's largest shipbuilding industry, and one Chinese shipbuilder built more vessels by tonnage in 2024 than the United States did in the entire post-World War II period. The United States, by contrast, produces a meager 0.1% of the world's ship tonnage. Indeed, today the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) is the world's largest navy by ship number (though the U.S. Navy still holds the title of largest navy by tonnage). Trends are also on China's side, as the PLAN is soon expected to double its number of battle force ships from the beginning of the 21st century, while the U.S. Navy has steadily remained under its 300-ship benchmark.<sup>39</sup> Specifically regarding submarines, the shipbuilding industry takes nearly twice as long today to produce SSNs than in previous decades (8-9 years versus 5-6 years).40

Detractors will argue that the U.S. Navy and Congress recognizes industry's failings and are working to revive production. In particular, it seems as if the Trump Administration is committed to rebuilding America's shipbuilding sector, as a recent executive order ordered top advisers to create a Maritime Action Plan to identify key shipbuilding components in supply chains to increase naval capabilities in the long term. This argument, however, has two flaws.

First, short-term fixes do not exist. The GAO has found that throwing money at America's shipbuilding holes has failed to stop numerous Navy programs (including the *Virginia*-class) from being over budget and years behind schedule. Shipbuilders

are failing to build because they lack physical space and workers. Recruitment and retention, however, are structural problems. Even recent investments into shipyards and workforce development have faced little review regarding their success or failure.<sup>43</sup>

Second, the U.S. Navy's most vulnerable moment is approaching momentarily. Although the Navy plans to grow its fleet size considerably by the 2050s, it plans to decrease its number of ships in the short term. Forty-nine nuclear attack submarines ground the fleet today, and that number is expected to decrease to 46 by 2030.44 Over the next three years, the United States plans to decrease its overall fleet size by 13 ships. In addition, the Navy's 2025 plan departs from its 2024 plan by delaying the beginning of construction of the SSN(X) by five years. Furthermore, 33% of the current SSN fleet is undergoing or awaiting maintenance, further demonstrating the backlog that American shipyards have accumulated.<sup>45</sup> Anything that industry does produce should stay at home, as the U.S. Navy cannot afford to lose critical undersea vessels at this moment.

The next section will explain how the United States can leverage industry in its major East Asian allies to strengthen navies throughout the coalition. This strategy can represent both internal and external balancing by building ships for the U.S. Navy, Japanese Maritime Self-Defense Force, and Republic of Korea Navy.

Unsurprisingly, America's inability to produce at home has weakened its international commitments by increasing friction with allies and being unable to deliver on critical military materials.

# The Way Forward

A focus on internal balancing and selective external engagement is an optimal mix for the United States. Specifically, three proposals should anchor America's China strategy as it relates to Australia and AUKUS.

First, the United States should de-emphasize Pillar I and center AUKUS around Pillar II. The United States cannot afford to give up its own nuclear-powered attack submarines while facing a divot in fleet size generally and in submarines in particular. Submarines in Australian hands are less reliable for U.S. policy given Australia's wavering on key U.S. commitments and its physical distance from areas of possible flare-ups.

Pillar II is also more critical for the U.S.-Australia partnership than Pillar I is, all things considered. Although Pillar I (the submarine sale component in particular) remains the flashy toy that the Biden Administration rapidly stole from French negotiators in 2021,<sup>46</sup> Pillar II focuses on the development of a far larger cross-section of emerging technology.<sup>47</sup> Because the shape of a possible U.S.-China conflict is unclear, tendencies towards breadth instead of mere depth are a good safeguard.

This is not to say that Pillar I should play no role in U.S.-Australia strategy moving forward. Although this paper argues that selling U.S. submarines to Australia is bad policy (and this is the most important component of Pillar I for Washington-Canberra cooperation), Washington should aim to maintain its agreement with Australia for basing submarines. While Australia may be void during the early days of a U.S.-China conflict, it may become important in a protracted war. Indeed, Australia could transform into a less vulnerable staging area (as fewer Chinese missiles can reach Oceania). The United States could also work to expand rotational deployments of tactical aircraft and bombers to Australia.<sup>48</sup>

Second, the United States should focus its material balancing internally and work with Japan and South Korea for construction where possible. As mentioned above, America's shipbuilding lags far behind China's. China represents 53.3% of global shipbuilding, while the United States reaches a meager 0.1%.

Washington cannot depart on its journey alone. Thankfully, South Korea and Japan are the second-

and third-largest shipbuilders in the world, taking a 29.1% and 13.1% share of the global shipbuilding pie, respectively.<sup>49</sup> Due to these American shortfalls, President Trump's attempts to revive domestic shipbuilding are well-founded.<sup>50</sup>

But cooperation with allies is a long time coming. Since the late Biden Administration, U.S. officials looked to South Korea as an investor in the United States. Following this signaling, South Korean companies began to purchase American shipyards and overhaul military vessels.<sup>51</sup>In April 2025, America's largest military shipbuilder and another South Korean company signed a memorandum of understanding to work with one another and share best practices. 52 Although these steps are critical towards getting America's shipbuilding back on its feet, Washington should work to sign a deal that can accelerate submarine cooperation and construction. Construction is only the first step, however, as Japan and South Korea can offer maintenance, repair, and overhaul work as well to lessen the strain on American shipyards.<sup>53</sup>

In other words, this reliance on allied construction should be the focus of America's shipbuilding efforts while Washington can bring domestic programs into line and, in the long term, increase domestic capacity. Japan and South Korea represent the best bets for the United States to adequately internally balance.

The third strategy in a reformed AUKUS is including other Asian allies and partners into Pillar II. Because submarines are expensive and few in number, AUKUS was sensible in limiting submarine transfers and construction to a small number of countries. But Washington has no reason to limit technology sharing and the proliferation of advanced capabilities, given that they enhance conventional deterrence and allow allies to remain on the cutting edge against Beijing.

Expanding Pillar II is not a foreign concept. In April 2024, AUKUS announced that it would begin consultations to engage with outside partners. Due to Asian countries' manufacturing, defense, and hypersonic specialties, it makes good strategic sense to pool resources such that the broader anti-Chinese

balancing coalition might bring technological benefits to all of its members. And this is not a theoretical proposition without tangible support from home constituencies: Japan and South Korea have consistently mentioned their interest in joining Pillar II.<sup>54</sup> Including Japan and South Korea, at the very least, and possibly other allies and partners such as Canada and New Zealand, might also be better done sooner rather than later. Creating an exclusionary AUKUS trilateral partnership has made allies question whether the United States holds different tiers of allies, and whether Washington will abandon some friends in times of crisis.<sup>55</sup>

To be clear, Pillar II should not become a free-for-all. It should not represent a stage for any American ally and partner with a blip of an interest in the Asia-Pacific to performatively claim policy alignment with Washington. Specifically, Europe should spend more time planning for its own defense and less time attempting to bind itself to America's China strategy. While the British government of Keir Starmer seems committed to increasing U.K. defense spending, it should lead a front to balance Russia, impose a lasting peace in Ukraine, and reestablish deterrence.<sup>56</sup> Indeed, this may be the perfect timing for such an about-face for the United Kingdom: both 10 Downing Street and the Australian prime ministership have different occupants than those that signed AUKUS, lending them less personal attachment to the partnership.<sup>57</sup>

#### Blowback?

Will the United States receive blowback for revolutionizing an agreement (for the worse, many would argue) with two allies so soon after signing it? This is a legitimate possibility. Domestic quibbles aside, as Deputy PM Marles has noted, many believe AUKUS is too big to fail.

Washington should frame this decision as a winwin for itself and its allies and partners. First, this decision is in America's interest because maintaining harmony between what the United States has and what it hopes for must begin with its strategic goals. Too often, the United States has found itself obsessed with its needs to build capabilities without an explicit conversation about what ends those capabilities ought to serve. The result between this disjuncture is often too much spending and too many conflicts.<sup>58</sup>

Second, being a good ally and partner means communicating and solving problems when plans go awry. Although Australia no doubt will be disappointed in its inability to purchase cuttingedge American nuclear-powered submarines, it can invest those funds into other national security measures. Additionally, Canberra will continue to receive benefits from the agreement, and the United States can aim to build more of a united front in the Asia-Pacific by including more states in AUKUS's technology sharing.

### Whither AUKUS?

The People's Republic of China has been America's central national security focus, whether dated from President Obama's pivot to Asia, <sup>59</sup> President Trump's first National Security Strategy, <sup>60</sup> or President Biden's continuation of the first Trump Administration's priorities. <sup>61</sup> Although the Russo-Ukrainian War brings great destruction and portends a return to great power politics in Europe, China is the only country in the world that can plausibly strive for regional hegemony.

Countering China, akin to countering any other potential regional hegemon, necessitates balancing. Arming, imitating, and allying are natural behaviors in response to an ascendant great power. But a theoretical underpinning of balancing action predicts and encourages states to prioritize internal balancing and eschew hard and strong external commitments until the moment is ripe. Biting off more than you can chew—to put it more precisely, pledging multi-billion dollar submarines to a rich and advanced country when your own defense industrial base fails to build those SSNs for the home front—is dangerous policy.

Unfortunately, the United States has not followed this strategy. Washington's commitment to internal balancing has been shaky while a return to allies and partners was the cornerstone of a Biden Administration that lacked a realistic hard power plan to counter Beijing. To most effectively balance Beijing, the United States must shelve the submarine sale component of Pillar I while focusing its energies on Pillar II. In particular, Washington should build up its own defense industry, work with allies and partners where possible to build U.S. Navy vessels, and bring more allies into Pillar II.

This analysis dances around those components of Pillar I that do not involve sale of American SSNs to Australia: rotational deployment off Australia's coast and long-term Australian domestic SSN-AUKUS construction. In short, both may be good policy. Rotationally deploying American ocean-going vessels will bring needed distance to U.S. operations in South Asia and around Oceania. Likewise, promoting Australian domestic shipbuilding will allow Australia to yield its own nuclear-powered deterrent in the future without a need to rely on America.

Yet Washington should not strive to fulfill either of these two Pillar I components of Pillar I if they run the U.S. military's resources dry. This paper is based on internal balancing, so spending too much time, money, and effort on strengthening an ally thousands of miles from the fight is inefficient. In any case, this paper has focused on the submarine sale component of Pillar I because it clearly represents the largest trade-off between American and Australian power.

## **Evaluating Success**

How would policymakers know if this change succeeds? An outcomes-oriented Indo-Pacific strategy is simple to dene: although both the first Trump and Biden Administrations aimed for a "free and open Indo-Pacific," this language in truth aims for deterrence against China and its coercive actions. <sup>62</sup> But focusing on outcomes is problematic for multiple reasons. First, international politics is an uncertain business, meaning that rational strategies may not always end in favorable outcomes. <sup>63</sup> Second, relying on outcomes as a sign of success gives too much weight to failure, if it occurs. Consider a war with

China decades from now: it would dominate the historical discourse and convince the United States that deterrence was bound to fail, when nothing could be further from the truth.

For these reasons, the United States can only extrapolate success from its own actions, and waysmeans-ends harmony must be that goal. Currently, America's means do not match its ends: it either will not be able to send Australia agreed-upon submarines or will not maintain its own fleet size. On the other hand, shaving off AUKUS's Pillar I commitment would bring America's capacity (at least in the short-to-medium term, when shipbuilding is most vulnerable), its commitments, and its goals into order. In other words, shifting AUKUS and shipbuilding strategy is the first step towards a more successful Asia-Pacific strategy. With this shift, the United States should evaluate further success by latching its critical allies and partners in the region together in military construction and policy.

China has dominated and should continue to dominate thinking about U.S. foreign policy. Without important industrial and commitment shifts, the United States will approach China by underequipping itself and overpromising its allies and partners. Such is not the sign of a good friend.

AUKUS, an agreement on which the previous U.S. administration staked so much, can fail. To avoid tragedy and bolster deterrence, reform AUKUS.

### **Endnotes**

- Daniel Hurst, "Aukus nuclear submarine deal will be 'too big to fail,' Richard Marles says," *The Guardian*, 17 March 2023, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/mar/17/aukus-nuclear-submarine-deal-will-be-too-big-to-fail-richard marles-says.">https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/mar/17/aukus-nuclear-submarine-deal-will-be-too-big-to-fail-richard marles-says.</a>
- 2 "F-35 JOINT STRIKE FIGHTER," Government Accountability Office, May 2024, <a href="https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-24-106909.pdf">https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-24-106909.pdf</a>
- 3 Chris Gordon, "Air Force Orders Halt to Some Work on Sentinel ICBM," *Air and Space Forces*, 11 February 2025, <a href="https://www.airandspaceforces.com/air-force-orders-halt-some-work-sentinel-icbm/">https://www.airandspaceforces.com/air-force-orders-halt-some-work-sentinel-icbm/</a>. The Air Force recently suspended work on a significant part of the ICBM in order to restructure the program due to severe cost and schedule overruns.
- 4 "Human and Budgetary Costs of Date of the U.S. War in Afghanistan, 2001-2022," *Watson Institute for International and Public Affairs*, <a href="https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/gures/2021/human-and-budgetary-costs-date-us-war-afghanistan-2001-2022">https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/gures/2021/human-and-budgetary-costs-date-us-war-afghanistan-2001-2022</a>, details the costs of America's war in Afghanistan.
- 5 "Joint Leaders Statement on AUKUS," *The White House*, 15 September 2021, <a href="https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/brieng-room/statements-releases/2021/09/15/joint-leaders-statement-on-aukus/">https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/brieng-room/statements-releases/2021/09/15/joint-leaders-statement-on-aukus/</a>.
- 6 On costs, see "AUKUS Pillar 2 (Advanced Capabilities): Background and Issues for Congress," *Congressional Research Service*, 21 May 2024, <a href="https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R47599.pdf">https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R47599.pdf</a>, esp. pp. 12–13.
- 7 "AUKUS partnership to consult with other nations including Japan on military capability collaboration," *Ministry of Defence*, 8 April 2024, <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/news/aukus-partnership-to-consult-with-other-nations-including-japan-on-military-capa bility-collaboration#:~:text=Consultations%20will%20 begin%20this%20year%20on%20where%20 potential%20partners%2C%20including%20 Japan%2C%20can%20contribute%20to%20

- and%20benet%20from%20Pillar%20Two%20 work; and "Australia-Republic of Korea 2+2 Joint Statement," Australia Government, 1 May 2024, https://www.minister.defence.gov.au/ statements/2024-05-01/australia-republickorea-22-joint-statement#:~:text=Both%2 0sides%20recognised%20 the%C2%A0contribution%20of%C2%A0the%20 AUKUS%C2%A0partnership%20to%C2%A0su pport%20security%20and%20stability%20in%20 the%20Indo%2DPacific%20region%20and%20 beyond.%C2%A0The%20 ROK%20welcomed%20 that%20the%20AUKUS%20countries%20 are%20considering%20cooperation%20with%20 additio nal%20partners%20on%20Pillar%20ll%20 advanced%20capability%20projects.
- 8 Sang Hun Seok, "Expanding AUKUS Pillar 2: An Inclusive Indo-Pacific Alliance Structure," *RUSI*, 16 July 2024, <a href="https://www.rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/expanding-aukus-pillar-2-inclusive-indo-Pacific-alliance-structure">https://www.rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/expanding-aukus-pillar-2-inclusive-indo-Pacific-alliance-structure</a>.
- 9 Kenneth N. Waltz, *Theory of International Politics* (Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley, 1979), p. 118; John J. Mearsheimer, The *Tragedy of Great Power Politics* (New York, NY: W.W. Norton, 2001), p. 157; and Joseph M. Parent and Sebastian Rosato, "Balancing in Neorealism," *International Security* 40, no. 2 (2015): pp. 54–60.
- Waltz, *Theory of International Politics*, pp. 118, 124, 127–128; and Mearsheimer, *Tragedy of Great Power Politics*, pp. 156–157.
- 11 Waltz, *Theory of International Politics*, pp. 167–168; and Mearsheimer, *Tragedy of Great Power Politics*, pp. 156–157.
- On the origins of America's hub-and-spokes alliance system, see Victor D. Cha, "Powerplay: Origins of the U.S. Alliance System in Asia," *International Security* 34, no. 3 (2010): pp. 158–196.
- 13 "The Australia, New Zealand, and United States Security Treaty (ANZUS Treaty), 1951," *Office of the Historian, Foreign Service Institute, United States Department of State*, <a href="https://history.state.gov/milestones/1945-1952/anzus.">https://history.state.gov/milestones/1945-1952/anzus.</a>

- "Joint Leaders Statement on AUKUS."
- 15 "Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program and AUKUS Submarine (Pillar 1) Project: Background and Issues for Congress," *Congressional Research Service*, 11 February 2025, <a href="https://sgp.fas.org/crs/weapons/RL32418.pdf">https://sgp.fas.org/crs/weapons/RL32418.pdf</a>.
- Rachel Esplin Odell et al., "Active Denial: A Roadmap to a More Effective, Stabilizing, and Sustainable U.S. Defense Strategy in Asia," *Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft* Paper no. 8, June 2022, <a href="https://quincyinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/QUINCY-REPORT-ACTIVE-DENIAL-JUNE-2022-2.pdf">https://quincyinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/QUINCY-REPORT-ACTIVE-DENIAL-JUNE-2022-2.pdf</a>, pp. 202–203.
- As I expand on below, however, Australia is so far away from likely conflict hotspots that although AUKUS's proponents claim that its greatest deterrent benefit is against "an assault across a major water gap in the Western Pacific" and the Indian Ocean, AUKUS's SSNs are unlikely to materially impact the early days of a conflict in the East and South China Seas. Quote from Ross Babbage, "Deterrence and alliance power: Why the AUKUS submarines matter and how they can be delivered," *Lowy Institute*, 29 July 2024,

https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/deterrence-alliance-power-why-aukus-submarines-matter-how-they-can-be-del ivered#heading-8270.

- 18 "Real GDP growth," *International Monetary Fund*, 2025, <a href="https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/NGDP">https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/NGDP</a> RPCH@WEO/CHN?zoom=CHN&highlight=CHN.
- 19 On China's assured retaliation past, see Fiona S. Cunningham and M. Taylor Fravel, "Assuring Assured Retaliation: China's Nuclear Posture and U.S.-China Strategic Stability," *International Security* 40, no. 2 (2015): pp. 7–50. For all of the information regarding China's growth, see "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2024," *U.S. Department of Defense*,

https://media.defense.gov/2024/Dec/18/2003615520/-1/-1/0/MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INV OLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA-2024.PDF.

- 20 John Christianson, Sean Monaghan, and Di Cooke, "AUKUS Pillar Two: Advancing the Capabilities of the United States, United Kingdom, and Australia," *CSIS*, July 2023, <a href="https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2023-07/230710">https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2023-07/230710</a>
  Christianson\_AUKUS\_PillarTwo.pdf?Version <a href="https://ddi.com/
- 21 Christianson, Monaghan, and Cooke, "AUKUS Pillar Two," p. 2.
- James M. Acton, "How to Solve the AUKUS Nuclear Submarine Deal's Nuclear Fuel Problem," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, 13 June 2023,

https://carnegieendowment.org/posts/2023/06/how-to-solve-the-aukus-nuclear-submarine-deals-nuclear-fuel-problem?la ng=en.

- 23 Peter Briggs, "AUKUS: A solution to the risky UK gambit," *The Interpreter*, 20 February 2024, <a href="https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/aukus-solution-risky-uk-gambit">https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/aukus-solution-risky-uk-gambit</a>.
- 24 "Senator Wicker and Colleagues
  Advocate for Sucient Attack Submarine
  Funding to Meet the Moment," Roger Wicker:
  U.S. Senator for Mississippi, 14 May 2024,
  <a href="https://www.wicker.senate.gov/2024/5/senator-wicker-and-colleagues-advocate-for-sucient-attack-submarine-funding-to-meet-the-moment.">https://www.wicker.senate.gov/2024/5/senator-wicker-and-colleagues-advocate-for-sucient-attack-submarine-funding-to-meet-the-moment.</a>
- 25 "GDP (current US\$)," *World Bank Group*, <a href="https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.">https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.</a> CD.
- 26 "Lowy Institute Asia Power Index, 2024 Edition: Defence Spending," *Lowy Institute*, <a href="https://power.lowyinstitute.org/data/military-capability/defence-spending/">https://power.lowyinstitute.org/data/military-capability/defence-spending/</a>.

On disagreements regarding China's military spending, see Mackenzie Eaglen, "Keeping Up with the Pacing Threat: Unveiling the True Size of Beijing's Military Spending," *American Enterprise Institute*, April 2024,

https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/ Keeping-Up-with-the-Pacing-Threat-Unveilingthe-True-Size-of-Beijin gs-Military-Spending. pdf?x85095, and a response in M. Taylor Fravel, George J. Gilboy, and Eric Heginbotham, "Estimating China's Defense Spending: How to Get it Wrong (and Right)," *Texas National Security Review* 7, no. 3 (2024): pp. 40–54, <a href="https://tnsr.org/2024/06/estimating-chinas-defense-spending-how-to-get-it-wrong-and-right/">https://tnsr.org/2024/06/estimating-chinas-defense-spending-how-to-get-it-wrong-and-right/</a>. In either instance, the U.S. leads China in spending and the coalition far exceeds the PLA.

- 27 "Lowy Institute Asia Power Index, 2024 Edition: Armed Forces," *Lowy Institute*, <a href="https://power.lowyinstitute.org/data/military-capability/armed-forces/">https://power.lowyinstitute.org/data/military-capability/armed-forces/</a>.
- For arguments for and against AUKUS on deterrence/war-ghting and other variables, see "Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program," pp. 32–45.
- 29 Daniel Hurst and Julian Borger, "Aukus: nuclear submarines deal will cost Australia up to \$368bn," *The Guardian*, 13 March 2023, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/mar/14/aukus-nuclear-submarines-australia-commits-substantial-funds-into-expanding-us-shipbuilding-capacity.">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/mar/14/aukus-nuclear-submarines-australia-commits-substantial-funds-into-expanding-us-shipbuilding-capacity.</a>
- 30 "Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program," p. 39.
- 31 "Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program," p. 40.
- Daniel Hurst, "Australia has 'absolutely not' committed to join U.S. in event of war over Taiwan, Marles says," *The Guardian*, 18 March 2023, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/mar/19/australia-has-absolutely-not-committed-to-join-us-in-event-of-war-over-taiwan-marles-says.">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/mar/19/australia-has-absolutely-not-committed-to-join-us-in-event-of-war-over-taiwan-marles-says.</a>
- 33 Kirsty Needham, "Exclusive: AUKUS nuclear submarine sale under scrutiny as Trump taris rattle Australia," *Reuters*, 15 April 2025, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/aukus-nuclear-submarine-sale-under-scrutiny-trump-taris-rattle-australia-2025-04-10/">https://www.reuters.com/world/aukus-nuclear-submarine-sale-under-scrutiny-trump-taris-rattle-australia-2025-04-10/</a>; and Kirsty Needham, "Australia wants AUKUS submarines for deterrence, stealth, says PM Albanese," *Reuters*, 11 April 2025,

https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/australia-wants-aukus-submarines-deterrence-stealth-

says-pm-albane se-2025-04-11/. It is also important to note that Prime Minister Albanese's recent statements go no further in reassuring the United States of Australia's commitment to the coalition.

- Babbage, "Deterrence and alliance power."
- 35 On the difficulty of projecting power and the offense-defense balance, see Odell et al., "Active Denial," pp. 61–64.
- 36 On Australia's offset, see Ian Langford, "Australia's Oset and the A2/AD Strategies," *Parameters* 47, no. 1 (2017): pp. 93–102. In particular, electromagnetic (EM) warfare, technology-intensive decision-making and communications networks, and protection and disruption systems are offset and Pillar II technologies.
- 37 Babbage, "Deterrence and alliance power." It would take Submarine Rotational Force West and Submarine Rotational Force East (on Australia's coast) 5-7 days to reach the South China Sea, while it would take U.S. submarines from Hawaii 8-9 days to reach the South China Sea.
- 38 "Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program"; and Laura Heckmann, "BUDGET 2025: Navy Drops One Virginia Class in 'Constrained' 2025 Budget Request," *National Defense Magazine*, 11 March 2024,

https://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/ articles/2024/3/11/navy-drops-virginia-class-by-onein-constrained-2025-budg et-request.

- Matthew P. Funaiole, Brian Hart, and Aidan Powers-Riggs, "Ship Wars: Confronting China's Dual-Use Shipbuilding Empire," *CSIS*, March 2025, <a href="https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2025-03/250311\_Funaiole\_Ship\_Wars.pdf?VersionId=rr\_4IH5j\_XertgzLdS.ke07oFmgWTHnIM">https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2025-03/250311\_Funaiole\_Ship\_Wars.pdf?VersionId=rr\_4IH5j\_XertgzLdS.ke07oFmgWTHnIM</a>.
- 40 "An Analysis of the Navy's 2025 Shipbuilding Plan," *Congressional Budget Office*, January 2025.
- Babbage, "Deterrence and alliance power."
- 42 "Restoring America's Maritime Dominance," *The White House*, 9 April 2025,

https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/04/restoring-americas-maritime-dominance/.

- 43 For this paragraph, see "Shipbuilding and Repair: Navy Needs a Strategic Approach for Private Sector Industrial Base Investments," *Government Accountability Office*, February 2025, <a href="https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-25-106286.pdf">https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-25-106286.pdf</a>; and "U.S. Navy Shipbuilding Is Consistently Over Budget and Delayed Despite Billions Invested in Industry," *Government Accountability Office*, 8 April 2025, <a href="https://www.gao.gov/blog/u.s.-navy-shipbuilding-consistently-over-budget-and-delayed-despite-billions-invested-industry">https://www.gao.gov/blog/u.s.-navy-shipbuilding-consistently-over-budget-and-delayed-despite-billions-invested-industry</a>. Additionally, some argue that the claim that AUKUS or any program is "too big to fail" actually leads to cost overruns, see "Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program," p. 40.
- 44 Roger Wicker, "The U.S. Navy Needs More Attack Submarines," *The Wall Street Journal*, 16 July 2023, <a href="https://www.wsj.com/opinion/the-u-s-navy-needs-more-attack-submarines-china-aukus-missile-repair-9f5965f?mod=opini on lead pos6.">https://www.wsj.com/opinion/the-u-s-navy-needs-more-attack-submarines-china-aukus-missile-repair-9f5965f?mod=opini on lead pos6.</a>
- "An Analysis of the Navy's 2025 Shipbuilding Plan"; and "Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program." The U.S. Navy's goal is to have no more than 20% of its SSNs awaiting or undergoing maintenance, so 33% represents far too many that the Navy cannot use at any given moment.
- Philippe Ricard, "Over Aukus deal, France took its time to process the affront," *Le Monde*, 15 March 2023, <a href="https://www.lemonde.fr/en/international/article/2023/03/14/over-aukus-deal-france-took-its-time-to-process-the-affront\_6019338\_4.html#">https://www.lemonde.fr/en/international/article/2023/03/14/over-aukus-deal-france-took-its-time-to-process-the-affront\_6019338\_4.html#</a>.
- 47 "A key cog in the AUKUS defense industrial base is taking shape in Australia," *BreakingDefense*, 25 March 2025, <a href="https://breakingdefense.com/2025/03/a-key-cog-in-the-aukus-defense-industrial-base-is-taking-shape-in-australia/">https://breakingdefense.com/2025/03/a-key-cog-in-the-aukus-defense-industrial-base-is-taking-shape-in-australia/</a>.
- Odell et al., "Active Denial," pp. 202–203.
- 49 Funaiole, Hart, and Powers-Riggs, "Ship Wars"; and Chris Panella, "Naval affairs specialist says Pacific allies might just have answers to U.S. shipbuilding problems," *Business Insider*, 11 March

2025,

https://www.businessinsider.com/Pacific-alliesmay-have-answer-to-us-navy-shipbuilding-problem-2025-3.

- I make no judgment in this piece regarding President Trump's tariffs.
- 51 Choe Sang-Hun, "South Korea Hopes Shipbuilding Will Give It an Edge in Trade Talks," *The New York Times*, 18 April 2025, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2025/04/17/world/asia/skorea-trumptaris-ships.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2025/04/17/world/asia/skorea-trumptaris-ships.html</a>.
- Brad Lendon, "US and South Korean warship makers sign deal that could help narrow naval race with China," *CNN*, 8 April 2025, <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2025/04/08/business/us-south-korea-military-shipbuilding-deal-intl-hnk-ml/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2025/04/08/business/us-south-korea-military-shipbuilding-deal-intl-hnk-ml/index.html</a>
- Julian Guevara, "Shipbuilding and the Future of U.S. Sea Power: The Role of South Korea and Japan in the Rejuvenation of the American Fleet," *Center for Maritime Strategy*, 17 April 2025, https://centerformaritimestrategy.org/publications/shipbuilding-and-the-future-of-u-s-sea-power-the-role-of-south-korea-a nd-japan-in-the-rejuvenation-of-the-american-fleet/.
- Seok, "Expanding AUKUS Pillar 2." For South Korea's inclusion, also see Ashley Roque and Aaron Mehta, "South Korea eyes pathway for AUKUS Pillar II with new defense tech agreement," *Breaking Defense*, 30 October 2024, <a href="https://breakingdefense.com/2024/10/south-korea-eyes-pathway-for-aukus-pillar-ii-with-new-defense-tech-agreement/">https://breakingdefense.com/2024/10/south-korea-eyes-pathway-for-aukus-pillar-ii-with-new-defense-tech-agreement/</a>. For Japan's inclusion, also see "AUKUS partnership to consult."
- 55 Seok, "Expanding AUKUS Pillar 2."
- "Prime Minister sets out biggest sustained increase in defence spending since the Cold War, protecting British people in new era for national security," *Prime Minister's Office*, 25 February 2025, <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/news/prime-minister-sets-out-biggest-sustained-increase-in-defence-spending-since-the-c old-war-protecting-british-people-in-new-era-for-national-security#:~:text=In%20addition%20to%20our%20

- Many Australians, including a handful of former prime ministers, lambasted AUKUS when it was signed. Some noted that it amounted to "throwing toothpicks at a mountain"; others, that Australia had no business in fighting China; still others, that Australia was losing a precious French partner in abruptly shunning Paris for Washington and Westminster. Odell et al., "Active Denial," p. 201.
- 58 John Lewis Gaddis, Strategies of Containment: A Critical Appraisal of American National Security Policy During the Cold War (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005).
- 59 "Barack Obama says Asia-Pacific is 'top U.S. priority," *BBC*, 17 November 2011, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-15715446.
- 60 "National Security Strategy of the United States of America," *The White House*, December 2017, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf</a>.

61

"National Security Strategy," *The White House*, October 2022, <a href="https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/8-November-Combined-PDF-for-Upload.pdf">https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/8-November-Combined-PDF-for-Upload.pdf</a>.

For the first Trump administration, see "A Free and Open Indo-Pacific: Advancing a Shared Vision," *U.S. Department of State*, 4 November 2019,

https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/ Free-and-Open-Indo-Pacific-4Nov2019.pdf; for the Biden administration, see "Indo-Pacific Strategy of the United States," *The White House*, February 2022, https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2022/02/U.S.-Indo-Pacific-Strategy.pdf.

John J. Mearsheimer and Sebastian Rosato, *How States Think* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2023), pp. 12–13.